POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF ZOOM ONLINE MEETING 12 AUGUST 2020
Present:       J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, D West and J Cameron 

         
 

Attending:    Cllr DM

Apologies:    P Atkinson, S Waterston, Cllrs J Lay Douglas and D Alexander,

                     A McDonald, J Bernard, C Dunn and T Sime
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He commented that the grades received by school pupils in Midlothian looked good.  A quarter of S6 students left with 5 or more Highers and were to be congratulated.
2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 15 July 2020 and Matters Arising
2.1   Minutes were approved. Proposed by JC and seconded by DW.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
It was noted that Cllr DM had copies of recent bank statements which had been sent to AT and would arrange to pass them on.                                  Action:  Cllr DM
4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1   It was noted there were two planning applications in the Poltonhall area.  One was for the erection of a building for class 4, 5, and 6 use, associated car parking and associated works at Poltonhall Industrial Estate, Polton Road and the other was the erection of a mast at the verge 25m south west of the junction with Polton Avenue Road, Rosewell Road.  
5.
Police Report

During the month of July 2020 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 59 recorded crimes reported, of which 39 have been solved to date.  During this time period, there were 266 calls to Police Scotland.

INCIDENTS OF NOTE

On 03/07/20 Police received a call in relation to a burnt out motor vehicle that had been recovered at Sherwood Industrial Estate. On arrival it was established this bike had been stolen previously. The bike was seized and sent for examination and enquiries were ongoing.

Throughout July there have been several calls in relation to youths hanging around in Waverley Crescent and the nearby park. Some of the concerns were in relation to them not socially distancing and others surrounding them causing annoyance by drinking and being loud. MCAT officers attended and carried out patrols of the area. 

On 05/07/20 officers observed a vehicle parked in the car park of Lasswade High School. On approaching the vehicle a strong smell of cannabis was detected. All occupants of the vehicle were searched during which time two of them admitted to possessing small quantities of cannabis. Both males were issued with recorded police warnings.

On 05/07/20 Police were called to a disturbance at an address in Polton Street that had spilled onto the pathway. On arrival it was established that it was a party that had got out of control. The group was dispersed and appropriate advice in relation to COVID guidelines was issued.

On 07/07/20 Police were called to a disturbance involving a small group of males in the park to the rear of Myredale. On arrival there were two men acting aggressively towards one another. When officers intervened one of the males started to struggle violently and spat at officers. He was arrested and conveyed to St Leonards where he was held in custody until sober. A report for summons has been sent to the Procurator Fiscal. 

On 08/07/20 at Wadingburn Road, Lasswade, officers were called to a report of a male breaking into a dwelling property there. On arrival officers traced a male within the garden of the property. The male was arrested and conveyed to St Leonards where he was charged with a Section 57 of the Civic Government Scotland Act. A report has been sent to the Procurator Fiscal. 

Between 10/07/20 and 12/07/20 unknown persons gained entry to the rear garden of a property at Burnbrae Road North and attempted to gain entry to shed. Nothing was taken. Police enquiries were ongoing.

On 12/07/20 Police were called to an address in Dundas Park regarding the theft of a motorbike. On arrival it was established that the culprit had put the bike on social media for sale. Police attended at the address and traced the bike within. The male was arrested and charged. A report has been submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

On 15/07/20 officers attended at Tesco, Rosewell Road, in relation to a theft of a number of items. On arrival officers viewed the CCTV system and a positive line of enquiry was being followed up. 

On 15/07/20 officers were called to the Co-op, High Street, where they reported 3 thefts one after the other. Officers noted details and again there was a positive line of enquiry being followed up in relation to identifying the culprits.

On 16/07/20 mobile officers observed a vehicle parked on Dundas Street. Officers elected to speak with the occupants where they detected a smell of cannabis. They were all searched during which time quantities of drugs were seized. The two male occupants were arrested and conveyed to Livingstone where further drugs and a large quantity of money were found. Additional enquiries revealed they were also wanted for three additional thefts of fuel at petrol stations in the area. Enquiries were still ongoing with regards to further criminality.

On 17/07/20 a call was received by Police regarding a male kicking a door and shouting abuse outside an address in Polton Street. On Police arrival the male was traced a short distance away and found to also be in possession of a knife. He was placed under arrest and conveyed to St Leonards Police station where he was held in custody to appear at Edinburgh Sheriff Court. 

On 23/07/20 a youth assaulted a member of staff at Co-op after being asked to leave the store. The youth was traced nearby, taken home and a report has been submitted regarding his behaviour. 

On 23/07/20 a 30 year old woman stole £70 worth of alcohol from Co-op. She was identified by police and has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

Between 21/07/20 and 24/07/20 a Burgundy Nissan Juke parked in the driveway of a property at Dobbies Road had its tyres damaged by unknown persons. Police enquiries were ongoing.

On 25/07/20 two men aged 30 and 59 caused a disturbance and were abusive towards officers at Polton Street. The 59 year old was issued a recordable police warning and the 30 year old man has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

On 25/07/20 two women entered Co-op and stole alcohol from within. The women were known by local officers and enquiries were ongoing to trace them.

On 25/07/20 two women assaulted another woman at King George V Park. A 17 year old woman and an 18 year old woman have been charged and reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

On 27/07/20 there was a disturbance involving several men outside the Royal Oak pub. During this time a window of the pub was smashed. Police enquiries were ongoing. 

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email:   Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
Additional Information

Police Scotland was launching its #ShutOutScammers campaign in partnership with Trading Standards Scotland on Monday, 15 June, 2020, to advise the public how to spot a rogue trader, or bogus caller, on their doorstep this summer. The coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic and physical distancing guidance presented a unique set of circumstances to us all. It was also an opportunity for criminals to exploit the crisis to their economic advantage. As limitations on movement and social interaction began to ease and the ability to have outdoor work done at home and in gardens resumed, there was a concern unscrupulous traders might target the most vulnerable in our society. Rogue traders and bogus callers operate throughout the year but incidents generally peak in May, June and August. Current restrictions meant more people were at home when they would usually be at work, and as a result they might encounter more doorstep callers who knew householders would most likely be in when they rang the doorbell.   Police Scotland was asking the public to follow its advice if they receive an unexpected, and unknown, caller at the door: 

· Always ask for identification;

· Never feel pressured into making an on the spot decision;

· Never hand over money on the doorstep.
More advice can be found on the Police Scotland website and via Trading Standards Scotland
6.
Associated Member’s Report

6.1       It was noted that Trish Sime had indicated that Bonnyrigg Rose FC (BRFC) would like to remain an associated member and work with PHCC.  Their members were happy to step in where any emergency might arise.  Chair referred to the meeting on 18 August of MFCC Resilience to see whether any framework was in place regarding insurance and governance of BRFC and the Community Shop.  PHCC would like to work in harmony with Bonnyrigg and Lasswade Community Council so that we were 1 town working together.
7.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

7.1
Cllr DM reported on the way in which the Scottish Government had dealt with the re-opening of schools.  When the final decision was taken for schools to return on 12 August the Council was able to phase some pupils back.  No rules were introduced meaning that parents were no longer allowed to wait in the playground however there had to be a rethink on that regarding the new Burnbrae Primary which only had one access onto Rosewell Road.  Temporary fencing would be put up during the week and the problem would be alleviated by the following Monday.  The Council continued to re-iterate he importance of not standing immediately outside the school or in the playground and the majority of parents understood.  It was noted that that at the moment there were no hot school dinners but it was hoped to get hot food catering back in place in September.
7.1      It was noted that a set criteria would be put in place should a further outbreak of COVID-19 arise and the Council was waiting for that and the route map to be delivered and information on who should make the decision.

7.2
It was reported that several licensees had been given advice.  There would be a meeting with Police, licensing standards and environmental health with a view to asking for stronger powers to close down premises not abiding by the rules.  It was important to ensure that there were no pubs that were not prepared to follow the rules.  It was noted that the Police were reluctant to get involved in cases where face masks were not being worn on buses. 

7.3
The Council’s next 3 year capital plans had been asked to be brought forward to include the building of new schools and housing meaning that more building trade workers could get work.  The Council was looking to buy 100 houses that developers had already started or were in the process of building.  It would help the building trade to continue and encourage the use of local labour where possible.  DW asked if the 100 houses would be throughout the county.  It was noted that the Council used the same windows, doors, boilers etc in all Council housing so the same contractors would be used.
7.4 
The Council had been in discussion with taxi and private bus companies to keep them employed and had therefore extended their contracts for another year.

7.5
DW congratulated the Council and developers on the new St Mary’s /Burnbrae School.    He also asked if there were plans for a full Council meeting to be held on Zoom.  There had apparently been an issue with hacking so if the next full meeting was not broadcast live then the next one definitely would be.
7.6
Chair referred to the proposed protest to be held in King George V Park on the Saturday.  It was noted that the Council and Police were aware of it.  The rules state that social distancing needed to be adhered to and the organisers would be told that if they wanted to have a bigger event when COVID was over then the Council would support it.  People were being encouraged not to attend the event. 

7.7
FW asked when or if Lasswade High School could be used again for meetings.  Cllr DM said it was unlikely to happen for the foreseeable future. 

7.8
JC raised the issue of Scottish Woodlands and the individual factors throughout the Hopefield estate.  Midlothian Council would not say if those living the social housing had to pay the factors as part of their rent.

8.
Any Other Business
8.1
Local housing strategy.  A working draft was put to the Council for 2020-25 for improving housing in the local area.

8.2
The Council had received a supply of face masks from China as a result of a tie up between LHS and an area of China.  The PPE was going to be used in the Community Hospital and care homes.

8.3
It was noted there were 2 parking spaces which had electric chargers in the car park at the new Burnbrae Primary. These spaces needed to be free for anyone who wanted to use the chargers during the day.  It was suggested that it was something Midlothian Council had to deal with. 

8.4
The PHCC AGM which was normally held in April had initially been postponed until August.  It was agreed that we should maybe postpone it again until November.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Zoom on Wednesday 9 September 2020
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